#### COMMENTARY



# Expanding certified professional midwife services during the COVID-19 pandemic

# Jeremy Applebaum MD @

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Hospital of the University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA

#### Correspondence

Jeremy Applebaum, 3400 Spruce Street, 5 Dulles, Philadelphia, PA 19104, USA. Email: jeremy.applebaum@ pennmedicine.upenn.edu

### **Abstract**

Given concerns of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) acquisition in health care settings and hospital policies reducing visitors for laboring patients, many pregnant women are increasingly considering planned home births. Several state legislatures are considering increasing access to home births by granting licensure and Medicaid coverage of certified professional midwife (CPM) services. In this commentary, issues surrounding the expansion of CPM services including safety, standardization of care, patient satisfaction, racial and income equity, and an overburdened health care system are discussed. Lawmakers must account for these factors when considering proposals to expand CPM practice and payment during a pandemic.

#### KEYWORDS

birth location, certified professional midwife, COVID-19

The coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak has changed hospital admission patterns for non-COVID-19 conditions. During spring 2020, American hospitals experienced upward of a 34% reduction in general admissions, and nearly half of Americans report postponing medical care during the pandemic. Similar trends have been noted in pregnancy care with increased interest in home births, which has been a lively topic for discussion throughout various news and social media outlets. Between 2019 and 2020, planned home births in the United States increased by 23.3%.

Certified professional midwives (CPMs) participate in the majority of community births (planned home and birth center births), and the CPM is the only United States credential with required out-of-hospital child-birth experience. CPMs differ from certified nurse-midwives (CNMs) in that they are not required to hold a nursing license before midwifery training. CNMs are educated in university-based programs, accredited by the Accreditation Commission for Midwifery Education, and certified by the American Midwifery Certification Board (AMCB). CNMs have nationwide licensure

and prescription privileges with universal Medicaid and most private insurance coverage. 10,14 Although CNMs may attend home births, the overwhelming majority attend only hospital births. 10 CPMs are educated by means of an apprenticeship or a vocational education program, many of which are accredited by the Midwifery Education Accreditation Council (MEAC).<sup>15</sup> CPMs are certified by the North American Registry of Midwives (NARM). CPMs are licensed or regulated in only 35 states, are without prescriptive authority in many states, and have mandated Medicaid coverage in only 14 states. 10 Certified midwives (CMs) are another direct-entry midwifery credential, also certified by AMCB, and with similar scope of practice to CNMs in the states where they are licensed. 10,14 CMs, however, are only recognized in 10 states and have more restrictive third-party reimbursement. 3,16 Notably, AMCB and NARM are similarly accredited through the National Commission of Certifying Agencies, an independent agency that establishes standards for professional certification programs. 10

Expanding CPM licensure and insurance coverage during ongoing surges of the COVID-19 pandemic may

increase opportunity for low-risk pregnant women to deliver at home. Doing so may have important impacts on access to pregnancy care during the pandemic, including easing the strain on the current health care system and providing access to CPM services to low-income families. Several state legislative bodies that currently do not regulate CPMs have recently introduced bills to provide temporary CPM licensure throughout the pandemic. A bill has been introduced in the Pennsylvania House of Representatives to offer temporary licensure to CPMs or out-of-state licensed CPMs, aiming to encourage insurance coverage for such practitioners. <sup>17</sup> Similarly, the Licensed Certified Professional Midwife Practice Act was signed as Illinois law in December 2021, providing licensure to CPMs in the state. 18 These bills would increase access to community-based birthing, particularly among low-income families, and reduce the burden on hospital systems during successive waves of the COVID-19 pandemic. They also prevent pursuit of criminal action against midwives who were otherwise practicing without state-recognized licenses. 19 Other states have eased restrictions on midwifery care during the pandemic, including expediting licensure of midwife-led birthing centers and practice privileges for midwives licensed out of state. 3,20,21 Notably, the Governor of New York, after large midwifeled advocacy efforts, issued an executive order to allow out-of-state licensed midwives to practice in New York.<sup>3,21</sup>

The issue of providing CPM licensure and insurance coverage during the COVID-19 pandemic, however, is complex and requires important considerations before expanding midwifery services.

Maternal and neonatal safety must be weighed in increasing home birth access. Planned home births are associated with fewer maternal interventions, including labor induction and augmentation, operative vaginal delivery, and cesarean birth. 22,23 Home births are also associated with fewer higher-order lacerations. 23 These outcomes are important for the many women who report reduced medicalization of birth as a reason for pursuit of home birth.<sup>3</sup> Conversely, some United States investigators have suggested that delivery at home is associated with adverse neonatal outcomes, including low Apgar scores, neurologic dysfunction, and overall mortality.<sup>22,24,25</sup> However, these poor associations with home births are largely mitigated by appropriate selection of low-risk pregnancies and maternity care system integration. Large prospective United States trials demonstrate that midwife-accompanied, lowrisk planned home births are associated with maternal and neonatal morbidity and mortality similar to those of low-risk births at United States hospitals. 26,27 This aligns with many international studies in countries with robust availability and integration of midwifery services in the maternity care system that report fewer maternal

interventions and similar perinatal outcomes in low-risk home births. <sup>23,28-31</sup> Criteria for a low-risk home birth may include the absence of significant maternal or pregnancy-associated disease, the absence of fetal anomalies, a term, cephalic-presenting singleton fetus, no prior history of cesarean birth, and labor that is spontaneous. <sup>30,31</sup> Home births with higher-risk pregnancies, however, are associated with a higher incidence of both maternal and neonatal morbidity. <sup>26</sup>

Although planned CPM-accompanied home births are overall low-risk, CPM education is not uniform and students can earn certification through either an accredited institution or an apprenticeship with a demonstrated portfolio of experiences. <sup>10,11</sup> The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists supports the provision of care from midwives certified by AMCB, or those whose education aligns with the International Confederation of Midwives (ICM) standards. <sup>32</sup> MEAC-accredited programs and competencies required for NARM certification are in alignment with the ICM standards. <sup>33</sup> NARM also notably offers a Midwifery Bridge Certificate, a continuing education program specific to core competencies from the ICM. <sup>34</sup>

Though home births cost less than hospital deliveries, approximately two-thirds of home deliveries are self-pay. 9,26,35 An additional quarter of home births are covered by private insurance.<sup>22</sup> Home births have long been cost-prohibitive for many women, especially if they live in a state without Medicaid or private insurance coverage of CPM services. Despite similarly expressed interest in home birth among black and white women, black women comprise less than three percent of home birth participants. 26,27,36 Women who are Medicaid-eligible are also far more likely to report feeling safer delivering at home than women who are privately insured.<sup>36</sup> Cost of home birth may now be more poignant, especially as 1 in 6 Americans are unemployed during the COVID-19 pandemic.<sup>37</sup> Temporary state-mandated Medicaid coverage of CPM services may make home birth more accessible to low-income communities and women of color.

The psychosocial stress of a hospital delivery is another important consideration. Concerns over infectious exposure to visitors, patients, and health care workers have led to hospital policies restricting the number of visitors in labor and delivery and postpartum units. Laboring with reduced support may isolate or disempower the pregnant patient. These policies may also limit the partner involvement in the first days of the newborn's life. At-home delivery may also reduce concerns over poor quality of care from overburdened health care systems and nosocomial exposure to SARS-CoV-2.<sup>5</sup> For instance, the transition of many prenatal appointments to a virtual format has promoted the impression that health care settings are a site of contagion.<sup>3</sup> There are similar incentives for health care systems to consider



reducing the number of low-risk individuals in the hospital, including decreasing potential exposure of SARS-CoV-2 to patients and staff and shifting hospital resources to a growing number of COVID-19 patients.<sup>38,39</sup>

This is of particular importance for women of color who are already at higher COVID-19–related and pregnancy-related morbidity. There have been similar calls to enhance collaboration between midwives and obstetric units during the pandemic, increasing low-risk births in community settings and improving intrapartum transfer practices when a hospital birth is recommended. 42

Regulating CPM involvement in home births during the COVID-19 pandemic is a topic of both harm reduction and health equity. For low-risk women opting for home delivery, providing provisional licensure to CPMs allows for involvement of a health care worker without worry of legal consequence. Regulation may also provide CPMs with increased resources and equipment and improved coordination of transfer to higher levels of care if necessary. Similarly, offering temporary Medicaid coverage may provide health care support for women opting for home births who were previously financially restricted from such services. Home births also allow both the patient and the newborn increased access to individualized support, while reducing strain on hospital systems burdened with COVID-19–specific needs and staffing shortages.

Since home births may have both maternal and neonatal safety concerns for women of certain risk profiles, expanding CPM licensure would enable more access to reliable guidance from credentialed midwives who are well prepared to properly counsel women toward a safe birth location. The absence of sufficient numbers of regulated professionals may otherwise make it difficult for women who have higher risk pregnancies to ascertain whether their pregnancy could benefit from institutional birth despite COVID-19 exposure concerns. Although the perceived risk of in-hospital SARS-COV-2 exposure may cause patient worry, the true risk of nosocomial versus community exposure also remains unknown.

As our knowledge of the pathophysiology of COVID-19 on maternal and neonatal health evolves, so must our health policy response. As states propose expanding CPM licensure and insurance coverage, several factors must be taken into consideration, including safety, cost, patient comfort, social justice, and the larger impact on health systems. During an ongoing pandemic in which hospitals are cyclically burdened with fluctuating numbers of COVID-19 patients, increasing home birth access through CPM licensure and public insurance coverage may be an appealing means of promoting a safe, comfortable, and equitable delivery for low-risk women. Expanding CPM services also contributes to the decriminalization of midwives, providing opportunity to enhance the safety

network for community births. Doing so may contribute to ongoing conversation about the integration of CPMs in the United States maternity system even beyond the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Data sharing not applicable to this article as no datasets were generated or analysed during the current study.

## ORCID

*Jeremy Applebaum* https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6732-7417

#### REFERENCES

- Lawrence E. Nearly half of Americans delayed medical care due to pandemic. Kaiser Health News. May 27, 2020. https:// khn.org/news/nearly-half-of-americans-delayed-medical-caredue-to-pandemic/. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- Oseran AS, Nash D, Kim C, et al. Changes in hospital admissions for urgent conditions during COVID-19 pandemic. Am J Manag Care. 2020;26(8):292-295. doi:10.37765/ajmc.2020.43837
- Davis-Floyd R, Gutschow K, Schwartz DA. Pregnancy, birth and the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States. Med Anthropol Cross Cult Stud Health Illn. 2020;39(5):413-427. doi:10.1080/01 459740.2020.1761804
- Grünebaum A, McCullough LB, Bornstein E, et al. Professionally responsible counseling about birth location during the COVID-19 pandemic. *J Perinat Med.* 2020;48(5):450-452. doi:10.1515/jpm-2020-0183
- 5. Premkumar A, Cassimatis I, Berhie SH, et al. Home birth in the era of COVID-19: counseling and preparation for pregnant persons living with HIV. *Am J Perinatol*. 2020;37(10):1038-1043. doi:10.1055/s-0040-1712513
- De Freytas-Tamura K. Pregnant and scared of 'Covid hospitals,' they're giving birth at home. The New York Times. April 21, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/21/nyregion/coron avirus-home-births.html. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- Schmidt S. Pregnant women are opting for home births as hospitals prepare for coronavirus. The Washington Post. March 20, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2020/03/20/pregnant-women-worried-about-hospitals-amid-coronavirus-are-turning-home-births-an-alternative/. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- Burkholder S. COVID-19 sparked a rising interest in home births, but not all can afford them. *The Philadelphia Inquirer*. July 13, 2020. https://www.inquirer.com/news/midwife-midwi ves-birth-covid-babies-delivery-20200712.html. Accessed April 2, 2022
- MacDorman MF, Barnard-Mayers R, Declercq E. United States community births increased by 20% from 2019 to 2020. *Birth*. 2022:1-10. doi:10.1111/birt.12627
- Marzalik PR, Feltham KJ, Jefferson K, Pekin K. Midwifery education in the U.S. certified nurse-midwife, certified midwife and certified professional midwife. *Midwifery*. 2018;60:9-12. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2018.01.020
- 11. American Midwifery Certification Board. Why AMCB certification? https://www.amcbmidwife.org/amcb-certification/why-amcb-certification-. Accessed April 2, 2022.

- American College of Nurse Midwives. Position statement: midwifery/nurse-midwifery education and certification in the United States. March, 2016. https://www.midwife.org/acnm/ files/ACNMLibraryData/UPLOADFILENAME/0000000000 77/Certified-Midwifery-and-Nurse-Midwifery-Education-and-Certification-MAR2016.pdf. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- American College of Nurse Midwives. Position statement: overview of principles for licensing and regulating midwives in United States. March, 2014. http://www.midwife.org/acnm/ files/ACNMLibraryData/UPLOADFILENAME/0000000002 88/Principles-for-Licensing-and-Regulating-Midwives-in-US-Overview-3-25-14.pdf. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- 14. American College of Nurse Midwives. Definition of midwifery and scope of practice of certified nurse-midwives and certified midwives. February 6, 2012. https://www.midwife.org/ acnm/files/ccLibraryFiles/Filename/000000007043/Defin ition-of-Midwifery-and-Scope-of-Practice-of-CNMs-and-CMs-Feb-2012.pdf. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- Midwifery Education Accreditation Council. Standards for accreditation. 2020. https://www.meacschools.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Section-B-2020-Standards-for-Accreditation-Revised-2020.pdf. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- Midwife Alliance of North America. State by state. https://mana. org/about-midwives/state-by-state. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- 17. House Bill No. 2747. General Assembly of Pennsylvania; 2020.
- 18. House Bill 3401. Illinois General Assembly; 2021.
- DeJoy SB. A public health ethics analysis of the criminalization of direct entry midwifery. *J Midwifery Womens Health*. 2020;9(31):789-794. doi:10.1111/jmwh.13144
- Feste A. Nurse Midwife Emergency Extension of Approval to Practice. North Carolina Board of Nursing;2020.
- 21. Executive Order No. 202.12. State of New York Executive Chamber; 2020.
- Cheng YW, Snowden JM, King TL, Caughey AB. Selected perinatal outcomes associated with planned home births in the United States. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2013;209(4):325.e1-325.e8. doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2013.06.022
- 23. Birthplace in England Collaborative Group. Perinatal and maternal outcomes by planned place of birth for healthy women with low risk pregnancies: the birthplace in England national prospective cohort study. *Br Med J.* 2011;343:d7400. doi:10.1136/bmj.d7400
- Snowden JM, Tilden EL, Snyder J, Quigley B, Caughey AB, Cheng YW. Planned out-of-hospital birth and birth outcomes. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(27):2642-2653. doi:10.1056/ NEJMsa1501738
- Grünebaum A, McCullough LB, Sapra KJ, et al. Apgar score of 0 at 5 minutes and neonatal seizures or serious neurologic dysfunction in relation to birth setting. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2013;209(4):323.e1-323.e6. doi:10.1016/j.ajog.2013.06.025
- Cheyney M, Bovbjerg M, Everson C, Gordon W, Hannibal D, Vedam S. Outcomes of care for 16,924 planned home births in the United States: the midwives Alliance of North America statistics project, 2004 to 2009. *J Midwifery Womens Health*. 2014;59(1):17-27. doi:10.1111/jmwh.12172
- 27. Johnson KC, Daviss BA. Outcomes of planned home births with certified professional midwives: large prospective study in North America. *Br Med J.* 2005;330(7505):1416-1419. doi:10.1136/bmj.330.7505.1416
- 28. Homer CSE, Cheah SL, Rossiter C, et al. Maternal and perinatal outcomes by planned place of birth in Australia 2000-2012: a

- linked population data study. *BMJ Open*. 2019;29(10):e029192. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2019-029192
- Scarf VL, Rossiter C, Vedam S, et al. Maternal and perinatal outcomes by planned place of birth among women with lowrisk pregnancies in high-income countries: a systematic review and meta analysis. *Midwifery*. 2018;62:240-255. doi:10.1016/j. midw.2018.03.024
- 30. De Jonge A, Geerts CC, Van Der Goes BY, Mol BW, Buitendijk SE, Nijhuis JG. Perinatal mortality and morbidity up to 28 days after birth among 743 070 low-risk planned home and hospital births: a cohort study based on three merged national perinatal databases. *BJOG*. 2015;122(5):720-728. doi:10.1111/147 1-0528.13084
- 31. Hutton EK, Reitsma AH, Kaufman K. Outcomes associated with planned home and planned hospital births in low-risk women attended by midwives in Ontario, Canada, 2003-2006: a retrospective cohort study. *Birth*. 2009;36(3):180-189. doi:10.1111/j.1523-536X.2009.00322.x
- 32. Committee on Obstetric Practice. Planned home birth, Committee Opinion 697. The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. April, 2017. https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2017/04/plann ed-home-birth. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- 33. Fullerton JT, Thompson JB. International Confederation of Midwives core documents: their added value for US midwifery associations. *J Midwifery Womens Health*. 2013;58(2):130-132. doi:10.1111/jmwh.12037
- 34. Midwifery Bridge Certificate. North American registry of midwives. http://narm.org/midwifery-bridge-certificate/. Accessed February 6, 2021.
- Anderson RE, Anderson DA. The cost-effectiveness of home birth. J Nurse Midwifery. 1999;44(1):30-35. doi:10.1016/ S0091-2182(98)00072-X
- 36. Sperlich M, Gabriel C, Seng J. Where do you feel safest? Demographic factors and place of birth. *J Midwifery Womens Health*. 2017;62(1):88-92. doi:10.1111/jmwh.12498
- Rugaber C. Unemployment claims: 4.4 million more file for jobless aid; 1 in 6 US workers have lost jobs since coronavirus hit. Chicago Tribune. April 23, 2020. https://www.chicagotri bune.com/coronavirus/ct-nw-coronavirus-us-unemployme nt-data-20200423-k7uviaxzsbexraf6ntqmd34msi-story.html. Accessed April 2, 2022.
- 38. Bornstein E, Gulersen M, Husk G, et al. Early postpartum discharge during the COVID-19 pandemic. *J Perinat Med*. 2020;48(9):1008-1012. doi:10.1515/jpm-2020-0337
- 39. Rochelson B, Nimaroff M, Combs A, et al. The care of pregnant women during the COVID-19 pandemic-response of a large health system in metropolitan New York. *J Perinat Med*. 2020;48(5):453-461. doi:10.1515/jpm-2020-0175
- Hirshberg A, Srinivas SK. Epidemiology of maternal morbidity and mortality. Semin Perinatol. 2017;41(6):332-337. doi:10.1053/j.semperi.2017.07.007
- 41. Laurencin CT, McClinton A. The COVID-19 pandemic: a call to action to identify and address racial and ethnic disparities. *J Racial Ethn Health Disparities*. 2020;7:398-402. doi:10.1007/s40615-020-00756-0
- Profit J, Edmonds BT, Shah N, Cheyney M. The COVID-19 pandemic as a catalyst for more integrated maternity care.
  Am J Public Health. 2020;110(11):1663-1665. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2020.305935